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Meeting Minutes
September 3, 2015
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, Ralph Hodges, Charlie Kleeman, Ernest McDuffie, Pat Schorr, Ted Wendler, John Pittman, Patti Anania
Excused: Abner Davis
Absent: 
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Joe Andrews – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:02 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the August 6, 2015 meeting as distributed – approved unanimously
Public comment
Former TRUE Commissioner Joe Andrews commented that recently he noted on a council committee agenda a notation of opposition by CPAC 6 to one of the pending bills. He wondered what the policy is regarding what entities can get a recommendation shown on the agenda; who qualifies and who doesn’t? Commissioner Radlinski asked for the official policy on including these recommendations on agenda documents.
City Blight Initiatives
E. Denise Lee, the Curry administration’s Chief of Blight Initiatives, described the new administration’s dedication to fighting blight and improving neighborhoods by a variety of means as recommended by the mayoral transition team that studied the issue. She noted that the City has commissioned numerous neighborhood studies over the years that have never been fully (or even partially) implemented, and that the City’s many activities relating to blight have previously been largely separate and uncoordinated. Ideas under consideration include 1) developing a team to coordinate planning efforts, 2) re-establish the former Neighborhoods Department, 3) marshalling citizen efforts to fight blight.  Ms. Lee reported that there currently is no entity specifically tasked solely with fighting blight; the efforts are spread across various operating departments (Public Works, Code Enforcement, etc.). The Finance Committee has tentatively approved a $100,000 allocation for a Fight Blight Initiative public awareness campaign in the coming fiscal year; all other efforts to date have been accomplished within existing departmental budgets.
Commissioner Anania reported that the solid waste haulers are not following their current contract requirement to tag and remove bulky waste left at the curbside that won’t fit in the garbage cart; even when items are called in to 630-CITY the haulers take weeks to respond. She also noted that calls to the City on nuisance abatement items (overgrown lots, junk cars, etc.) take weeks if not months to generate a response. Ms. Lee recounted some of the improvements accomplished by the Blight Committee and the City over the past 2 years, many of which are improvements to coordination and communication among the City agencies that already are working in the area. Ms. Lee encouraged the TRUE Commissioners to download the new Fight Blight app to their phones which enables citizens to directly report piles of junk, waste tires, nuisance properties, etc. into the CARE system for immediate action. She believes the size and diversity of the City makes it difficult to respond to situations with a “one size fits all” policy. She also noted that efforts are underway to coordinate the City’s right-of-way maintenance efforts with the Florida Department of Transportation. 
Commissioner McDuffie expressed concern that the state SHIP funding was allocated too much to construction of new houses rather than to rental rehab purposes as it should have been. He urged the City to seek additional state and federal funding for improvement efforts. Ms. Lee noted that blight has two aspects, both physical manifestations (abandoned buildings, overgrown lots, piles of trash) and human manifestations (loitering, crime, etc.). The administration is concerned about blight in all communities citywide. 
In response to a question from Chairman Hassan, Ms. Lee said that her position is authorized to coordinate with the City departments to get action to take place. She is in the process of meeting with the various departments to understand their functions and operations and how they impact on blight initiatives.  Once she understands the operational side better, she can help to direct resources to where they are most needed. 
Ms. Lee reported that she had been appointed as the Mayor’s Office liaison to the CPACs. Commissioner Radlinski expressed concern about how the historic or potential historic nature of a property impacts on how it is treated for enforcement purposes. The Urban Core CPAC is very concerned about the impact of the number of potentially historic structures on enforcement efforts in their neighborhoods.  Ms. Lee encouraged the commissioners to call or e-mail her with any problems or suggestions. Commissioner Ferreira encouraged the City to enlist the aid of youth in the school system in the flight blight effort. She said the commissioners will begin seeing more publicity shortly after the budget is adopted if the $100,000 allocation for the fight blight publicity effort is approved.
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that Report #768, Quarterly Budget Summary for the Period Ending June 30, 2015 was released on August 14th. The Finance Committee tentatively approved the FY15-16 budget at yesterday’s committee meeting and the Auditor’s staff is now getting back to normal audit and legislative work.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairman Radlinski reported that the committee had not met because there were not sufficient items of interest among the new introductions. The budget-related ordinances are being thoroughly reviewed by the City Council and Mr. Radlinski did not see any items that required TRUE Commission comment.
Audit Committee
Chairwoman Schorr reported that the committee had met immediately prior to the commission meeting and discussed City employee group health self-insurance with representatives of the Employee Benefits Department.  The committee is satisfied that the reports are being improved to include the “incurred but not received” claims that was a question at the prior meeting. The committee will develop a set of questions to pose to the new Supervisor of Elections regarding the recommendations contained in Audit #765 – Supervisor of Elections Audit for discussion at a future meeting.
Chair’s Comments
Chairman Hassan noted that several mayoral appointed commissioners had received a letter from the Mayor’s Office thanking them for their service and seemingly indicating that their service was completed. The mayor’s board and commission staffer has since indicated to him that the letter was not intended to indicate that a commissioner’s service was immediately terminated; commissioners may continue attend meetings and transact business until formally replaced.

Old Business
Commissioner Wendler stated that the recent dip in the stock markets ensures that the Police and Fire Pension Plan will not reach its assumed 7% rate of return for the year. This has increased the unfunded ratio of the City’s pension plans and increased the amount the City will need to pay to bail out the plans, extending the length of time it will take to get the plans back to a fully funded state. The reform plan that was adopted for the Police and Fire Pension Fund may have been a start in the right direction, but it is still not funded and in no way solves the problem for the long term. Pension liability is still the biggest issue the City must face.

Chairman Hassan reported on the two different tree protection and mitigation funds (one created in the City Charter pursuant to a voter referendum in 2000 and the other created in the Zoning Code) discussed at the last commission meeting and explained what trees the different mitigation funds apply to. He spoke to Tom Goldsbury, Chief of Building Inspection, who was unsure if anyone in City government is assigned the responsibility to track collections for and expenditures from the two funds to determine if the purposes of the funds are being met and to quantify how much mitigation for loss of tree canopy is actually taking place. Jeff Clements of the City Council Research Division reported that despite both the Charter-created and the Ordinance Code-created tree mitigation funds making reference to depositing the funds in a single account set up in Ordinance Code Chapter 111 – Special Revenue and Trust Funds, the City’s FAMIS accounting system has two accounts for tree funds: 15N – Tree Mitigation and Related Expenses (Charter-related) and 15F – Tree Protection and Related Expenses (Ordinance Code-related).
The commissioners expressed a desire to know how the tree protection and mitigation money can be used and who, if anyone, is tracking how many trees are planted and where for mitigation purposes. They particularly want to know if the mitigation is being quantified and tracked by the City and the revenues expended in pursuit of an adopted plan or if the funds are available to any project that makes a claim. Jeff Clements suggested that the commission pose its questions to Folks Huxford, Director of the Planning and Development Department, to see what, if any, tracking system the City uses for tree planting and mitigation quantification purposes. Chairman Hassan will contact Mr. Huxford.
New Business
Commissioner Ferreira expressed opposition to expending City funds on a blight publicity initiative that would include billboards and bus wraps, which he believes creates a visual pollution issue.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Hodges said it was unfortunate that the Curry administration appears to be intending to remove members of boards and commissions not appointed by his administration. He believes there are many good people serving on boards and commissions and their service should not be contingent upon which mayor appointed them.
Next meeting

The next commission meeting will be on Thursday, October 1, 2015.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:30 p.m.
Posted 10.5.15  2:30 p.m.
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